
Minutes of the Board Meeting of the JSSPVA
October 20, 2015
In attendance:  Julie Kalainov, Kath Lyman, Adrienne Weisenberger, Melissa Ross, Emily Tzur, Michele Bacik, Kristin Jungbluth, Kelly Rainey, Angie Veber, Stephanie Henry, Brooke Timmerman, Donna Brunso, Carrie Beeman, Beth Beeler, Julia Jones, Kendra Wallace
Meeting was called to order at 8:32 a.m. by Julie Kalainov, President.
Julie stated that the first order of business was to approve the minutes from the board meeting in September.  Angie Veber motioned to approve the minutes.  Kath Lyman seconded the motion, and the minutes were approved.
Principal’s report
Julia Jones reported for Kendra Wallace.  Thank you to the JSSPVA for the climbing wall and ropes course.  Ten faculty members are being trained this Saturday including all administrators, PE teachers, and a few others. Stephanie Henry asked if all kids would be able to use the course.  Julia said that they would all be able to participate in some capacity.
The 8th Grade service project for 8CES is a collection for Refugee One.  Collection is occurring now through November 1.
Kendra was contacted by Northwestern University about community families hosting foreign students for Thanksgiving.  More information will be distributed in tomorrow’s JSSPVA newsletter.
Tomorrow is Unity Day, which promotes an anti-bullying community.  Please wear orange in support of this effort.  Last week’s principal for the day students helped plan the day with Mrs. Wallace.  A speaker will present to the children.
Thank you in advance for providing treats during conferences.  Teachers always appreciate them.  Bike racks will be installed by 2nd grade doorway.  Kath clarified that they will be installed around the corner near the sidewalk.
Thank you to all parent volunteers who are keeping the school garden alive and flourishing.  There are a lot of butterflies in the garden now.  Julia Jones said it is a space she highlights in tours, and that people are always impressed with it.
Veteran’s Day will feature a luncheon.  Please reach out to any new veterans in the community who might want to participate.
Treasurer’s Report 
Michele asked if anyone had feedback on the income statement.  No other business.
President’s Report
Julie recognized two recent donations to the JSSPVA:  Kate and Rick Peterson and Cathy Bell-Bartholomay and Bill Bartholomay, whose gifts benefited the outdoor classroom and the school.
Julie's next order of business was to approve the new Turkey Trot chair, Elizabeth Cournoyer, who graciously volunteered to help with the event on short notice.  Lisa moved to nominate Elizabeth, Stephanie Henry seconded, and Elizabeth was approved as Turkey Trot Chair.  The event will be held on November 6.
Kendra has agreed to host a ropes course demonstration for the board, perhaps after our next board meeting.  More information will come, but please wear athletic clothes if you would like to participate.
Vice President’s Report
Kath Lyman reported for the subcommittees.
Teacher Appreciation:  On the 22nd we are providing coffee, a dessert bar and heavy appetizers during conferences.  Bobbi would love help with desserts.  Kath passed a sign up sheet for desserts.
Book Fair:  The Fall Fair will be held 11/3-11/5 in MPR.  This year, we are trying the new "Scholastic Signature Fair", which will include more book series, higher-caliber reading content for Sears students, and a separate room of young adult books for Junior High students.  We are currently seeking volunteers.  Anyone interested should contact Manisha.
Environmental:  We held a successful Walk & Bike week during the week of October 5th.  Mrs. Peterson's 2nd grade class won with 97% participation.  They will receive a pizza lunch courtesy of the JSSPVA on Monday, October 26th.  As in previous years, the Kenilworth Police supported the effort by having someone stationed at the end of the tunnel and in front of the building during the mornings to emphasize safety.  To keep things in line with the idea of being environmentally responsible, we again skipped the stickers to count participants and went with a hand count in the classrooms every morning.
We are currently offering Marker (pen, sharpie etc.) recycling.  Mrs. Hubert has supported the project by putting out the bins in the front lobby, art rooms, and library, and is communicating with classroom teachers.  Whenever there are more than approximately 5 lbs. of recycled markers, they will be sent (at no cost) to Terracycle, which uses the material to create benches, compost bins, rain water barrels, etc.
Lastly, we are waiting for approval to have Sears participate in the Trex Plastic Bag Recycling Challenge.  We would put out recycling bins for plastic bags on America Recycles Day (Nov. 15th) and keep them up until spring.  Trex repurposes the plastic bags.  The outdoor classroom already has two bird houses made by Trex that were won by Sears in previous years.
Chess Club:  Chess Club is now up and running and is being held over four sessions this term, compared to three in previous years.  The staggered lunches forced us to separate 5th grade and older students from the 3rd and 4th grade students, and this seems to have worked well.  The 2nd grade students have a lunchtime session alone, as do the 1st grade students.  We are allowing Kindergarten students to play with the 1st grade students, but only if they have had previous chess experience.  We do have a few kindergarten students in the program.  Each session has one teaching assistant present, along with our chess tutor Shiva Maharaj.
Member numbers are down compared to last year, and we are speculating this may be perhaps due to the shortened lunch time or due to several chess programs being advertised throughout the year by the Kenilworth Club.  We currently have 54 members registered for the Fall 2015 session as compared to 75 in Fall of 2104.  However, we are still getting a couple of students registering every week. 
Students who have ordered lunches through Marla's cafe are now having their lunches delivered directly to the Link area where chess club is being held, which is very helpful.  Milk is also going to be delivered to the link area for those students playing chess.  We are hoping to develop a school chess team which will be held on a morning before school. This will start in a couple of weeks once we have finalized the specific requirements.  Team members will no longer attend their normal lunchtime sessions and instead will attend the morning session.  Members of the team will participate in monthly local chess tournaments held in Illinois state.
A school chess tournament for all members will be held in January 2016, before the end of this Fall session.
Turkey Trot:  We have a call scheduled with Kick-it Foundation tomorrow to cover how online donation function works.  The foundation provides funding to pediatric and adolescent cancer research.  We will have a "Turkey Trot with a Kick" day, which will consist of a kickball tournament during PE classes.  We are working on logistics now, but this will be less intrusive to the day.  T-shirts are being donated, and we are working on design for the front this week.  We need to confirm with Julie and/or Treasurer what historical donation has been made to the designated charity in the past from the Turkey Trot budget.  The charity and kickball tournament has been suggested to and approved by Principal Wallace.
Picture Day:  We have received feedback about this year’s process and are taking it into consideration.  The teachers were a bit confused by the new process.  Pictures were taken during PE in the gym.  Not everyone received the sheet that came home and didn't know how to look at the pictures online.  8th graders were asked for parent e-mails and some students gave their own e-mails.  Picture day chairs worked hard and did a great job.
Retake day is on October 28.  There is no need for parents to "sign up" for retakes--just tell their teacher/advisor if a retake is needed. The chairs will coordinate with Kendra Wallace to plan times when the students can be escorted to the gym.  Usually there are not many retakes, and most of the work on this day is photographing faculty and staff.
In general, the online process for JK-7 (no paper order forms and printing of proof sheets on site) was relatively easy, aside from a glitch with one of the printers that resulted in about 10 missing proof sheets.  Those issues have been resolved. The picture day chairs have some recommendations for further improvements if the chairs and JSSPVA decide to go with the same process next year.  Constructive feedback is welcome.  The process of 8th grade pictures has not changed from previous years.  Stuart Rodgers communicates with those parents about ordering, and any retakes are by appointment in the studio.
Directory:  We are in the process of wrapping up directory income and expenses.  There are still some directories for sale, and we will continue to advertise them in the PVA newsletter until they are all sold.  We are considering whether we offer a printed directory next year.  If so, the format may be a little different to take advantage of the cost savings of leveraging the online directory data organization/set-up.  Lisa asked if we had received money from Infosnap.  Michele said we received the bulk of the income last spring during school registration.  The timing is such that we now appear to have a negative balance but this will balance in the spring.
Veteran’s Day:  On Veteran’s Day, the JSSPVA will be sponsoring a special lunch honoring our local Veterans, thanking them for their service and sacrifices, and engaging in a lunchtime Q&A session with our 5th and 8th grade students.  Kristin Pilant has asked Veterans in the community attend this lunch.  So far, she has had a great response, including past participants as well as new Kenilworth residents members who are Veterans.
Additionally, this year, in order to reach out to students of all ages and help them understand what our Veterans do for our country, we will also be asking each classroom at Sears to participate in gathering items to include in care packages to our currently deployed military personnel.  This should yield at least 35 care packages to a variety of deployed military.  We think the students will get very excited to play a first hand role in recognizing our military.  A flyer will be going home with each student next week, asking for donations for these care packages.  The district is paying for shipping costs.  Kristin will provide a list of suggestions for donations.
Census:  Kelly Mangel is working with Dr. Leroy to reevaluate our census method.  The current system is not working and has not helped predict kindergarten enrollment for the last three years.
Benefit
Angie reported that benefit committee has been very busy.  The benefit logo was announced to the community on October 1.  The patron letter is going out this week, which everyone will receive in the mail.  Kelly worked hard on the brochure, and Angie wrote the letter.  This is the crux of the fundraising effort for the benefit.  There are not going to be auction items, sign up parties, etc.  Please help promote this effort in the community.  We would like to expand the effort to the entire Kenilworth community, especially when focusing on the service element.
The party will be a donor thank you party with no fundraising (April is the end of the campaign).  There will be no auction at the party.  They will start planning the party after the first of the year.
Tomorrow at 8:30am, a volunteer planning meeting will be held in the MPR.  Please attend if you are able.  The chairs are looking for two types of volunteers, party planning and coordinating the service projects.  They will need one philanthropy chair per grade level to coordinate an age appropriate project for each grade.  Melissa Ross asked if the project can be off campus, whether it can be done outside of school hours, etc.  Angie would encourage off site experiences like singing Christmas carols to the elderly after school one day or on a Saturday.  Kelly said they are hoping the project will resonate with the students.  They are really hoping it's not all drives, but rather activities to really engage the kids.  In perfect world, each class would do one project and give benefit chairs a report to be presented later in the year.  Adrienne asked if the 8th grade service project counts for their grade, and Angie said that it does.  Beth Beeler asked if an off-site has limited space (soup kitchen as an example), how would that be handled.  Angie suggested maybe giving option of multiple days or shifts.  Lisa O'Rourke asked if teachers will have responsibility for any of the scheduling.  Angie said it's still fluid and will probably vary by grade.  
The success depends on very strong parent leadership in each grade.  Adrienne asked about making it a competition to help motivate the students.  It was also suggested to pair older grades with younger grades, such as 7th and Kindergarten, 6th and 1st, etc., but perhaps there would be some issues finding activities which are age appropriate for both levels.  Melissa Ross said we already have so many drives and wondered if we could enhance these drives for service projects rather than duplicating efforts.  Angie said she was hoping we would find volunteers with a heartfelt interest in new causes and help educate the kids.  
The end goal is to raise awareness in the children about how much the parents and community donate to Sears.  Lisa O'Rourke suggested trying to time projects so that there isn't overlap as events are less successful when packed together.  Michele Bacik suggested that they reach out to scout leaders to see if they can weave into those service projects.  Michele also asked if there is a suggested donation tied to information on our operating budget.  Angie said no, but the brochure will have information on what the PVA does and will include some donation level suggestions.  The communication sent this week will be the main mailing.  Follow up campaigns will likely be via email.  They have already raised money auctioning off graduation seats at 8th grade cocktail party.
World Link
Beth Beeler reported that the school celebrated Canadian Thanksgiving last week.  Mr. Gordon is teaching “O Canada” to the students.  Sarah and Beth made sugar skulls for Day of the Dead.  The 4th and 5th grade art classes decorated them, and they are displayed in the cases by the art room and library.  Thanks to Mrs. Drew for getting the website up and running.
Beth said the Outdoor Classroom movie night was very successful.  The JSSPVA will be purchasing a popcorn machine.  It will pay for itself after 2.5 uses and can be used for other events.  Beth has ordered the machine and supplies already, and they will arrive soon.  Yani Huften did an amazing job with the display case for Day of the Dead.
FAN
The last event of October is tonight at Northwestern University.  Brooke Timmerman will attend a FAN board meeting on November 6 and will have more information afterwards.  Brooke questioned whether most parents subscribe to the FAN newsletter.  Stephanie requested events dates to include in the JSSPVA newsletter.
Community Liaison
Adrienne Weisenberger attended the September Board of Education meeting.  Dr. Crystal Leroy covered the 2016 district budget.  Revenues are up and expenses are down due to excellent planning.  Capital outlays are up 5%.  There was discussion regarding air conditioning upgrades, lunchroom improvements, village house renovation, ID cards, and technology.  Technology is the only thing that was approved.  There was discussion on whether ID cards were necessary.  They could keep track of kids coming and going at lunch, but it is a huge outlay if not truly needed.  
There were public comments from 6th grade parents.  They are not happy with grouping of kids based on math ability.  They presented concerns to the board, and the board is examining what other options exist.  

Dr. Leroy gave the administrative report.  The concussion education requirement will be extended to lower grades.  It was discussed whether this could this be funded by JSSPVA.  There is a new section in the school directory for administration.  Meet and greets for the new administrative team were offered at beginning of the year.  There was discussion about a property tax freeze, which would impact our budget significantly.  Kendra Wallace is fine-tuning the enrichment block.  

Data was presented on the freshman preparedness survey at New Trier.  Students felt they were well prepared in ELA and World Language.  Students felt less well prepared in Math and Science, but the administration is hoping there will be a shift after some of the more recent changes in curriculum.  Sears has 490 students this year.  
There has been good feedback on the master schedule for 5th graders.  Julia Jones recommended that we not remove Sears from the NSSED special needs network.  Being part of the co-op guarantees support for students.  The gifted program is going in the right direction.  Data collection is in-house, looking at the whole child, and teacher input is taken into consideration.  
The Alliance held a fort-building event for families.  There will be a live webinar for sensory issues on November 10 from 8-9pm.  Adrienne has a link, which she will provide to Stephanie for the newsletter.
Secretary        

Nothing to report.
Communications
Stephanie Henry said that the next newsletter would go out tomorrow.  Please send information to be included by the Friday prior.  She still has the Marla's link on the newsletter and will keep it there.  Stephanie asked about including Alliance links.  Adrienne said would provide the information to Stephanie.
Enrichment
Melissa Ross reported for the team.  5th grade is going to the Robert Crown Center today to learn about the reproductive system.  2nd grade has an upcoming in-house presentation on insects.  On October 28, 4th grade will visit the Mexican Museum and will see a Day of the Dead presentation.  If 4th graders need picture retakes, they need to come to school early.  4th grade parents will be notified.  3rd grade will be going to the Heller Nature Center in early November.  Thank you for parent presence at “The Talk” parent presentation this year.  Adrienne missed the notice and feels like it should have been communicated better.  No weekly updates are being distributed by 5th grade teachers.
NT Liaison
Donna Brunso said that the district is launching a transition webpage, which will be good for 8th graders, but it is not up and running yet.  She will provide the information when it becomes available.  New Trier placement tests are on December 5th at Northfield campus.  Kath Lyman said that a list of all upcoming dates for New Trier was distributed to 8th grade parents.
Sears Café
Carrie Beeman said Marla has increased Jamba Juice to twice per month and added frozen yogurt.  Kids and teachers all seem happy.  Marla likes everything to go through her.  She requested to leave registration information on our website for parents.  Kendra Wallace said Marla's has started delivering lunches directly to chess club to help with the shorter lunch period.  One field trip was missed on the schedule, but all others have been blocked in the calendar. Carrie asked if every child goes home on 10/30, and Julie said that we do not provide Marla's that day and that it is already blocked off.
Supplemental Principal’s Report
Kendra said there would be a letter going out this Friday with Halloween reminders.  Lunch on October 30 will be from 12:45-1:45.  The 8th graders will be paired with buddies from Kindergarten and 7th graders with 1st graders to help keep parade running smoothly.  She said kids would be reminded to wear appropriate costumes so that younger grades are not scared.  
Kendra added that they decided to mail MAP data home prior to conferences.  The dip in many children’s scores in the fall is due to both having the summer off and being assessed against a new skill set.  The school psychologist and Kendra will be available in the link to discuss data during parent teacher conferences.  The administration decided not to send 1st grade data home because there is only one mark.  They plan to wait until second scores are obtained.  MAP is intended to be used with kids for goal setting starting in 3rd and 4th grades, and this process should begin soon.  5th-8th grade students have set goals based on MAP performance.
Meeting adjourned at 9:35am.
Respectfully submitted by:
----------------------------------------------
Julie Kalainov, President
----------------------------------------------
Emily Tzur, Secretary
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